
Dear Ladies and Gentlemen, 
 
We are very thankful for the possibility to introduce our viewpoints in the dialogue you have invited us 
to participate in. As a German Issuer, we are predominantly speaking for the German market with its 
highly developed and specific standards regarding share issuance request proposals.  
 
From our market perception, there is no particular need to reduce the applicable limit for general share 
issuances without preemptive rights from 20 percent to 10 percent in Germany, as there are no cases 
known to us where issuers have abused their authorizations to the disadvantage of their shareholders. 
As a general rule, issuers in Germany rely on § 186 para. 3 sentence 4 of the German Stock Corporation 
Act (AktG), where there is a clear legal limit of 10 percent for cash capital increases without preemptive 
rights. Should the existing, well balanced system be additionally burdened by different rules in the 
European Policy, there will be mismatches between the 10 percent proposed by ISS and the 10 percent 
as stated in the law, not least due to the fact that most issuers have various authorizations for different 
types of Authorized Capital and Conditional Capital (in Germany primarily used for the issuance of 
convertible and warrant bonds) in place that customarily are not proposed in one AGM but in different 
AGMs with different authorization periods applicable as a result.  
 
One example may highlight this: in 2015 we exchanged bond with warrant units issued in 2012 under an 
authorization of 2010 in order to substitute warrants relating to Siemens and Osram shares with new 
warrants exclusively relating to Siemens shares under an authorization of 2015. Of course, the exchange 
was made without preemptive rights as only existing holders of the warrants were invited for the 
exchange. This successful exchange did not result in any material dilution of existing shareholders, as old 
warrants received under the exchange were cancelled. In addition, until now, we served all warrant 
exercises with our treasury stock and no new shares were issued. 
 
Under German rules, the exchange did not affect our ability to legally raise 10% of new capital without 
preemptive rights under one of our existing authorizations. We have the strong impression that this 
would change under the new rules that you propose. We do not see a reason for this additional burden 
and restriction. 
 
In addition, any new limit for issuances with preemptive rights would have to deal with the fact that – in 
our example – we have ca. 23 percent of Conditional Capital under the authorization of 2010 
“outstanding” until 2020. We cannot use it anymore, as the authorization expired in 2015. The only use 
of the authorization was the bond with warrants issue in 2012 mentioned above and currently there are 
old warrants outstanding that relate to well above a million shares potentially out of this Conditional 
Capital. Should your new rules count such legacy Conditional Capital in the 50 percent ceiling, we would 
again face an additional restriction without any need for shareholder protection beyond the German 
legal system. 
 
If you have any further questions, please do not hesitate to contact us.  
 
With best regards, 
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